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INTRODUCTION
Wegener’s granulomatosis (WG) is a rare, systemic, vascu-

lar disease of so far unknown pathogenesis and various clinical 
presentation. According to the current classification of vasculi-
tis syndromes based on the 1994 Chapel Hill Consensus Con-
ference  Wegener’s granulomatosis is the vasculitis of small 
vessels with the presence of anti-neutrophil cytoplasmatic an-
tibodies (ANCA), so called ANCA-associated vasculitis [1]. 
The annual incidence of the disease is 3–14 cases per million 
[2]. A case of WG characterized by an unusual clinical presen-
tation has been presented below.

CASE REPORT
A 57-year-old woman, a white-collar worker, with ische-

mic heart disease and arterial hypertension diagnosed 5 years 
earlier, and after myocardial infarction in 2006, was admit-
ted to the General Medicine and Endocrine Department in 
Warsaw  because of the progressive left ear hearing loss, de-
afness of the right ear and fever of an unknown origin. At 
the beginning the ototoxicity of prolonged furosemide therapy 
was taken into consideration as the patient had been treated 

with diuretic, β-adrenolytic and angiotensin II receptor anta-
gonist. However, after furosemide withdrawal hearing impa-
irment still progressed. On audiometric examination prior to 
the hospitalization the mixed hearing loss was diagnosed – of 
a conductive and perceptive character. Spontaneous epistasis 
also occurred.  

Within a month prior to the admission a fever of 38.5̊ C, 
and, just before hospitalization, heamoptysis, cough, oedema 
and reddening of  the conjunctivae  appeared (fig. 1). 

On admission a  fever of 38˚C and palpebral oedema were 
found and conjunctivitis was visible (fig. 1). Laboratory fin-
dings at the admission and after the treatment are shown in 
table.

On the basis of anamnesis and increased inflammatory  
parameters the WG was suspected. The CT scan of paranasal 
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sinuses, the temporal bone pyramid and chest were performed. 
In lung parenchyma, mainly in upper (but also in lower) lobes 
a few lesions up to 14 mm in diameter were seen. The outlines 
of these parenchymal densities were partly irregular, blurred 
and might be typical of the WG (fig. 2). The CT of temporal 
bone revealed pathological mass filling the  tympanic cavity, 
supratympanic recess and mastoid cavity, also present in ma-
stoid cells on the right and in the central and lower part of the 
left ear tympanic cavity (fig. 3). 

The CT of paranasal sinuses revealed massive, parietal 
thickenings of nasal mucosa in both maxillary sinuses, both 
frontal recesses, and anterior ethmoid cells, and  mild thicke-
nings  in both sphenoid sinuses. Orfice-ductal complexes were 
bilaterally obstructed (fig. 4). 

The histopathologic examination showed abundant mixed 
inflamatory infiltration.

The ANCA assays showed as follows: c-ANCA (cytoplas-
matic) against proteinase 3 within a normal range and p-
ANCA (perinuclear) against myeloperoxidase elevated – 0.8 
U/ml for c-ANCA (reference range 0-6) and 16.8 U/ml for p-
ANCA (reference range 0–3), respectively. Creatinine clearan-
ce and renal function parameters remained normal. In urinary 
sediment erythrocytes covered the whole vision field. As the 
WG was suspected the patient was referred to the Systemic 
Vasculitis Centre in the Czerniakowski Hospital for further 
diagnosis and treatment where a detailed differential diag-

Table. Laboratory findings

Parameter (unit) Before treatment After treatment Norm range

Sedimentation rate after 1 hour (mm)  70  10   0–10

CRP mg/l 200  13.17   0–10

hemoglobin (g/dl)  12.4  12.0  12–16

erythrocytes (T/l)   4.28   3.8  5,5–5,2

leukocytes (G/l)  13.4  10.4   4–11

neutrophiles t/ml  10.76   7.2   2–6,9

platelets (G/l) 799 289 150–400

fibrinogen (mg/dl) 563 371 200–400 

Na (mmol/l) 131 136 137–149

K (mmol/l)   4.4   4.5  3,6–5,0

creatinine (mmol/l)  61.8  60.9 44,2–115

urine erythrocytes many in visual field 5–6 in visual field

urine protein absent absent

CRP – C-reactive protein

Fig. 1. Signs of conjunctivitis

Fig. 2. Parenchymal density typical of Wegener’s granulomatosis
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nosis was performed in the field of infectious, neoplasmatic, 
systemic diseases, including connective tissue diseases and pri-
mary systemic vasculitis.

The re-evaluation of histopathological material taken from 
nasal mucous tissue revealed diffuse inflammatory infiltration 
in stroma composed mainly of  mononuclear cells  (plasmocy-
tes) with addition of  neutrophils and eosinophils. Neutrophils 
were concentrated around vascular fissures infiltrating their 

walls and creating the leucocytoclastic image. Sparse clusters 
of granulocytes (pus follicles) and diffuse nasal epithelium ul-
ceration were visible – the image suggesting and typical of the 
WG. (fig. 5). 

On the basis of clinical presentation, the histopathologi-
cal image and serological findings, the diagnosis of primary 
systemic vasculitis MPO-positive WG was established. After 
obtaining informed consent the immunosuppressive (methyl-
prednisolon intravenously, prednisolon orally) and cytotoxic 
(cyclophosphamide orally)  treatment regimen adjusted to age 
and weight was administered. Afterwards a significant clinical 
improvement was achieved: normalization of body temperatu-
re, bilateral hearing improvement. The right-side complete re-
covery was confirmed in audiometric examination. At present 
the patient is on immunosuppressive and cytotoxic drugs and 
remains under control of the Out-Patient Department in the 
Czerniakowski Hospital Systemic Vasculitis Centre. 

DISCUSSION
The classic Wegener triad consists of infiltration of upper 

and lower respiratory tracts and necrotic glomerulonephritis 
[3]. However, clinical manifestations of the disease may inclu-
de several signs resulting from infiltration of different organs 
[4]. Most signs depend on the grade and spectrum of vasculi-
tis, which is histologically characterized as necrotic inflamma-
tion with granulocytic infiltration. Each organ may be affected 
and consequently a course of the disease may have a different 
character. Moreover, the grade of the inflammatory process 
may be differentiated – from mild to fulminant , which also 
depends  on the number of infiltrated organs [5]. The most 
frequently affected organs are skin, eyeballs, upper and lower 
respiratory tracts, the peripheral and central nervous system, 
joints, kidneys, rarely the digestive tract and mucous memb-
ranes [6].

External and medial otitis and mastoiditis are the uncom-
mon first manifestations of the WG, but according to some 

Fig. 3. Ears lesions

Fig. 4. Sinuses lesions

Fig. 5. Histopathology suggesting Wegener’s granulomatosis
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data hearing impairment may affect 56% of patients [7]. 
Other studies suggest that the WG should be taken into con-
sideration in either prolonged [8] or acute [9] hearing loss. The 
most serious complication of ear infiltration is hypoacusia and 
deafness [10].

Similarly to the patient described by Ozawa et al. [11] the 
progressive hearing loss and sudden deafness were the main 
signs of the disease also in our case. In the study conducted 
by Kempf et al. ear involvement was observed in 13 out of 19 
patients (10 women and 9 men) with the diagnosis of WG. Au-
diometric examination carried out in this group revealed per-
ceptive hearing loss (13 patients). Only one patient presented 
a normal basal tone in audiometric examination [12]. Percep-
tive hearing loss is usually of a reversible character if immu-
nosuppressive and cytotoxic  therapy ( cyclophosphamide and 
steroids) is introduced; such improvement was also observed in 
the described case. Less toxic drugs – metotrexat and azathio-
prine - are recommended as the maintenance treatment [13]. 
The WG should be taken into account as a potential cause of 
sudden deafness when differential diagnosis is being carried 
out [14].

Cytoplasmatic antibodies (c-ANCA) are specific to the 
WG (sensitivity 65%, specificity 95%). Perinuclear antibodies 
(p-ANCA) are found in microscopic polyangiitis (MPA), but 
sporadically in the WG. The Enzyme-linked immunosorbent 
assay (ELISA) enables the separation of antibodies depending 
on the antigen location in  cytoplasm of granulocytes: protei-
nase 3 (c-ANCA – specificity 99% for WG) and myeloperodi-
xase (p-ANCA – specificity 80% for MPA). In the described 
case anty-MPO antibodies were found, which made the diag-
nosis more difficult.

It should be remembered that in about 10% of  the cases 
of WG and MPA with typical clinical presentation, the ANCA 
antibodies may be negative. The reason for that in so far unk-
nown. The absence of ANCA antibodies does not exclude the 
diagnosis of WG. 
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